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PROGRAMME SUPPORT 



Chapter 14 

HEALTH INFORMATION SUPPORT 

14.1 HEALTH LITERATURE AND LIBRARY SERVICES (INCLULlING HELLIS) 

Health Literature, Library and Information Services (HELLIS) 

The Regional Health Literature, Library and Information Services 
(HELLIS) Network is now effectively functional in eight 
countries in the Region. As a result of this resource sharing 
mechanism, the users in the countries have access to national, 
regional and international literature. A Regional HELLIS Work- 
shop was organized in Bangkok, from 31 October to 4 November 
1988 with a joint HELLISIESCAP-POPIN* Network meeting on 
2 November 1988 to review the current status of health 
literaturelinformation and document delivery system in the 
countries and to find ways and means for further promotion and 
strengthening of the HELLIS network. Efforts were made at this 
workshop to identify areas, develop plans and procedures for a 
joint operation of HELLIS with POPIN both at national and 
regional levels. 

Keeping in mind the goal of HFA/2000, the concept of Health 
Literature, Library and Information Services for all by 2000 
was introduced. The Regional Office is preparing a phased 
developmental programme for libraries in the HELLIS network 

*ESCAP Population Information Network (POPIN) is a decentra- 
lized regional population information network for the 
coordination of regional, national and nongovernmental 
population activities. 



which include orientation courses in medical librarianship, and 
compilation of the "grey" and "fugitive" literature in the 
Index Medicus for WHO South-East Asia Region (IMSEAR). With the 
introduction of newer technologies, the collection, storage and 
dissemination of compiled information will become feasible for 
the benefit of all levels of health workers and others 
requiring such information. 

Regional Office Library 

During the period under review, the Regional Office Library 
received 6 297 books, pamphlets, WHO publications, reports and 
issues of current periodicals. 1 087 books and periodicals were 
issued on loan, 141 interlibrary loan requests were filled and 
9 895 items were consulted in the library. Reference and biblio- 
graphical support for group educational activities was provided. 

SEARO Library Alert, a current awareness service, continued to 
be compiled and distributed by the library every month and 
photocopies of 1 747 articles as well as 12 MEDLARS/MEDLINE 
searches were provided to staff members. As part of the HELLIS 
activities, countries were supplied, free of charge, 
photocopies of 813 articles and 103 MEDLARS/MEDLLNE searches. 
The MEDLINE search requests received from India are now 
channelled through the HELLIS National Focal Point for India 
for processing at the Indian MEDLARS Centre, which has become 
operational at the National Informatics Centre, New Delhi. 

The Index Medicus for WHO South-East Asia Region (IMSEAR), 
Volume 4, January-December 1984 was printed. Volume 5 covering 
January-December 1985 is being prepared for publication, while 
collection of material for Volume 6 has commenced. Besides, the 
Library continued to associate itself with the HELLIS Network 
by assisting in the planning of group educational activities, 
participating in the meetingslworkshops at national and 
regional levels. The library provided orientation about the 
HELLIS activities to WHO fellows and the health science 
librarians visiting the library. 

14.2 PUBLICATIONS AND DOCUMENTS 

Six new titles were published under the SEARO publications 
series, and non-priced documents, including reports of various 
kinds, were distributed. The sale of WHO publications increased 
over the previous year. 



hamlation and Publications 

Support was given to Nepal for the translation into Nepali and 
publication of the following titles: (1) Breastfeeding; (2) 
Drugs, Driving and Ttaffic Safety; (3) Smoking Control 
Strategies in Developing Countries; (4) Guidelines for Training 
Community Health Workers in Nutrition; (5) Health by the People; 
(6) The Role of Food Safety in Health and Development, and (7) 
Vitamin A Supplements: A Guide to their Use in the Treatment 
and Prevention of Vitamin A Deficiency and Xerophthalmia. 

The publications brought out by the Regional Office during the 
year were: Reorientation of Medical Education - (1) The 
Rationale and Vision: A Springboard for Change, (2) Goal, 
Objectives and Targets, and (3) Indicators for Monitoring and 
Evaluation (Regional Pablications No 18); Collaboration in 
Health Development in South-East Asia, 1948-1988 (Regional 
Publications No 19); Management Development in MCH/FP 
Programmes - Report of an Intercountry Workshop (Technical 
Publications No ll), and A Manual on Infection Control in 
Health Facilities (Regional Health Papers No 18). 

Documents 

The Regional Office brought out the Forty-first Report of the 
Regional Director, the Programme Budget proposals, and the 
'Dengue Newsletter' No.14. The loose-leaf 'List of Technical 
Documents Issued Since 1979' was updated and the eighth edition 
of the 'Handbook of Resolutions and Decisions of the WHO 
Regional Committee for South-East Asia' was issued. 

TABLE 9. Production of documents 

Item Number Pages Pages 
edited printed 

Assignment reports 74 1 162 832 
~ e ~ o r t s  of group educational 
activities 

Terminal reports of UNDP projects 4 275 187 
Other documents 5 186 140 

Total 105 2 730 1 878 



In addition, non-priced documents were edited and distributed. 
Table 9 summarizes the output of documents. 

As in the past, a major proportion of the editorial services 
was devoted to the editing of assignment and other reports, 
preparation of documentation for the Regional Committee and in 
bringing out the final report, as well as the report of the 
technical discussions held during the session. 

Sales 

The main thrust during the period was to encourage local 
reprinting of WHO publications and to grant reprint rights to 
established local medical publishers and distributors for 
nominal royalty payments. So far, reprint rights have been 
granted to an Indian medical publisher for 13 publications, 
while more publications are in the pipeline. 

In order to increase the number of outlets for sale of WHO 
publications, steps are being taken to appoint more 
distributors in the countries of the Region, starting with 
India. 

TABLE 10. Sales of WHO publications, 1987-88 

Item 1987 1988 Percentage July 88- 
increase June 89 

US $ US s in 1988 US $ 
over 1987 

Subscriptions 72 033 77 138 7.1 78 939 

Other publications 85 479 103 394 21.0 97 131 

Tot a1 157 512 180 532 14.6 176 070 

NOTE: The above figures represent actual receipts after 
deduction of all discounts and application of conces- 
sional conversion rate of Geneva cover prices to Indian 
rupees. 



Effective 1 October 1988, the concessional conversion rate for 
the Region was revised from 5 to 7 rupees per Swiss Franc for 
the sale of WHO publications. Consequently, a revised and 
updated regional catalogue reflecting the new prices was 
brought out and distributed. 

The discount facilities offered to doctors, nurses, other health 
workers, hospitals, libraries, etc., were revised downwards, 
effective 1 October, ensuring simultaneously that the concept 
of making WHO publications available to developing countries at 
about 65 per cent of the original price is maintained. 

As a result of these efforts the quantum of sales by the 
Regional Office increased, and this trend is reflected in 
Table 10. 


